
 
 
 

 
June 3, 2020 

 
The Honorable Gene Dodaro 
Comptroller General of the United States 
U.S. Government Accountability Office 
441 G Street, N.W. 
Washington, D.C.  20548 
 
  
Dear Mr. Dodaro: 
  
I am writing to request that the Government Accountability Office (GAO) review the provision of 
assistance to the Government of Azerbaijan pursuant to the waiver for Section 907 of the FREEDOM 
Support Act [Pub. L. 102-511]. The waiver was created in the 2002 Foreign Operations, Export 
Financing, and Related Programs Appropriations Act [Pub. L. 107-115] and has been extended annually 
since then. I am concerned that Congress does not have a comprehensive understanding of the scope, 
nature, and impact of assistance provided to the Government of Azerbaijan pursuant to the waiver. This 
information is necessary to conduct proper oversight of that assistance and gauge how it affects American 
foreign policy and national security interests. 
  
Section 907 of the FREEDOM Support Act [Pub. L. 102-511], which has been law since 1992, states that 
“United States assistance under this or any other Act (other than assistance under title V of this Act 
[Nonproliferation and Disarmament Programs and Activities]) may not be provided to the Government of 
Azerbaijan until the President determines, and so reports to the Congress, that the Government of 
Azerbaijan is taking demonstrable steps to cease all blockades and other offensive uses of force against 
Armenia and Nagorno-Karabakh.” The Government of Azerbaijan is clearly not taking these steps.  
  
In spite of this fact, the United States has been providing assistance to the Government of Azerbaijan 
since the inclusion of a Section 907 waiver in the 2002 Foreign Operations, Export Financing, and 
Related Programs Appropriations Act [Pub. L. 107-115]. I understand that this assistance has skyrocketed 
in recent years: since FY18, the Department of Defense alone has notified nearly $120 million in security 
assistance to the Government of Azerbaijan using the authority of Title 10 U.S.C. § 333.  
  
In addition, an unknown amount of assistance has been provided to the Government of Azerbaijan 
pursuant to this waiver without a Congressional notification. For example, the State Department has 
confirmed that FY16 and FY17 Foreign Military Financing was provided to Azerbaijan with consult 
notes, not Congressional notifications. I am concerned that the lack of Congressional notifications makes 
it difficult to understand the full scope and nature of assistance provided pursuant to the waiver. 
  
The Section 907 waiver and subsequent annual extensions require a number of certifications, including 
that granting the waiver “will not undermine or hamper ongoing efforts to negotiate a peaceful settlement 
between Armenia and Azerbaijan or be used for offensive purposes against Armenia.” I am unclear on 
whether these certifications have been made every year, as the State Department has not consistently 
submitted the waiver extension and memorandum of justification to the Senate Foreign Relations 
Committee.  
  



The Senate Foreign Relations Committee did manage to obtain the past two years’ certifications and the 
accompanying memoranda of justification through other means. Those memoranda gave no indication 
that the Administration has conducted a comprehensive assessment of whether assistance provided to the 
Government of Azerbaijan pursuant to the waiver has avoided the negative impacts mentioned in the 
certification, or an evaluation of any other impact from said assistance. Understanding the impact of 
assistance provided pursuant to the waiver is a prerequisite to evaluating whether it benefits U.S. national 
security and foreign policy interests or represents a prudent use of U.S. taxpayer dollars. 
  
This lack of information presents a serious challenge to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee’s ability 
to conduct oversight of U.S. assistance to the Government of Azerbaijan. For that reason, I request that 
the GAO initiate an assessment that considers, at a minimum, the following questions: 
  

1. What is the nature and quantity of all U.S. foreign assistance provided to the Government of 
Azerbaijan pursuant to the waiver of Section 907 of the FREEDOM Support Act, broken down 
by year, funding account, and implementing agency? 

2. Was Congress informed of this assistance prior to its provision, as required by the waiver 
authority as outlined in the law? Was Congress informed through a formal Congressional 
notification, through a consult note, or through another procedure? 

3. Since 2002, did the extensions to the waiver of Section 907 contain certifications of the elements 
as outlined in the law? 

4. What is known about how assistance provided to the Government of Azerbaijan pursuant to the 
Section 907 waiver impacted ongoing efforts to negotiate a peaceful settlement between Armenia 
and Azerbaijan? 

5. What is known about whether any of the assistance provided to the Government of Azerbaijan 
pursuant to the waiver was used for offensive purposes against Armenia or Nagorno-Karabakh, or 
may have enabled such offensive purposes, however indirectly?  

6. In addition to the impacts described in questions four and five, what else is known about the 
impact of foreign assistance provided to the Government of Azerbaijan pursuant to the Section 
907 waiver? 

  
I appreciate your attention to this request and your cooperation as I seek more information on this 
important topic. I ask that GAO begin this work as soon as possible and provide the Committee with 
regular updates on the status of the work, including any access issues or other challenges impeding it. 
Should you have additional questions regarding this request, please contact  

 the Senate Foreign Relations Committee staff.  
  

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Robert Menendez 
Ranking Member 
 




